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message from the chair

fall semester 2010 by welcoming the largest graduate class in recent years: 32 MA-

SLP, 8 AuD, and 6 new PhD students. Our enrollment in the undergraduate program
has also been increasing, reaching a total of 227 this fall. Fortunately we have been
able to recruit a number of new faculty to the department since the last newsletter (see
profiles in this newsletter). Karen Kirk and Melissa Duff joined the faculty in Fall 2009.
Liz Delsandro started as a new clinical faculty member in Fall 2010. These additions
have helped to open up some new areas of teaching and research increasing the op-
portunities for our students. We also have been happy to have Alison Scheer-Cohen as
a visiting professor, helping with both didactic and clinical teaching this year.

The annual ASHA convention was a busy one. It is always nice to see old
friends but this year was eventful in that two long-time faculty members, Ingo Titze and
Bruce Tomblin, were recognized with Honors of the Association. In addition, Mellissa
Duff received an Early Career Contributions in Research Award. Also, several former
graduate students were named ASHA Fellows: Ken Bleile and Carol Hammer. These
awards remind us how fortunate we are in the department to benefit from excellent col-
leagues and students. Congratulations to all!

I t has been some time since the last newsletter and a lot has happened. We began the

(continued on page 2)
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In Fall 2009 we were pleased to welcome Michael Tanenhaus (BS,
1973, speech and hearing science) to campus where he was recognized by
Dean Maxson as a College of Liberal Arts and Sciences Alumni Fellow. This
past fall we hosted a visit by Michael Gorga who received the department’s
annual distinguished alumni award (photo on page 7). That visit was especially
important to me since Michael was my former student here at lowa. While it
reminded me of how old | am now, it also is an important indicator of how re-
warding our jobs can be as teachers and mentors in this field.

It is always great to have alumni back in lowa City. | certainly encour-
age everyone to come by the department whenever you are close by. George
Haskell and Rich Tyler organized a group this summer for “The More or Less
35th Year Reunion of Wendell's Kids”. It was a fun time with great food, en-
tertainment and, of course, awards. | also want to acknowledge the generous
gift to the department scholarship fund. After a hat was passed to help pay
for reunion expenses, the organizers graciously donated the proceeds toward
student scholarships.

Finally, this will be my last newsletter as departmental chair. The last
six years have gone by quickly, but | look forward to going back to spending
more time in teaching and research. Being chair is not the easiest job, but the
skilled staff, helpful faculty and excellent students make it much more enjoy-
able. | feel very fortunate that Ruth Bentler has agreed to take over as chair
beginning in August. While | think things have gone well the past few years,
Ruth is a person who can bring some new ideas to the table and provide ex-
cellent leadership in an important time for the department and profession. |
congratulate her and look forward to working with her in future.

- Paul Abbas

A group of campers from the 2010 Ul SPEAKS (University of lowa Summer
Program to Educate Adults and Kids who Stutter) program take a field trip to
Carver-Hawkeye Arena. Each year, 20-25 elementary-aged and teens who
stutter are served by the Ul SPEAKS summer camps.
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Student scholarships and awards personnel

UlFoundationfundsandawardsestablished overtheyearsattractexcellentstudents
andhelpthemachievetheireducational goals. Information abouthowyou can contri-
bute is available on page 7. The following awards were made in Fall 2010.

Kristen Lodge Miller $1000 Award to Laura Bohnenkamp
Ogdahl Grad $1000 Award to Lindsay Van Elk

Laurel Stanzel $1000 Award to Jacqueline Hackbarth
Salmon $1000 Award to Hayley Ellis and Tara Gjerstad
Spriestersbach $500 Award to Kristen Adrian

ISHA Speech Pathology $500 Award to Laura Bohnenkamp
ISHA VerHoef $500 Award to lan Mertes

Additional awards and honors

Alison Bean was given an international research travel award from ASHA to attend
the Global Solutions in Research and Clinical Practice in Communications Sciences and
Disorders Conference, (part of the 28th International Association of Logopedics and Pho-
niatrics Congress in Athens, Greece), August 2010.

Debora Downey won first place award in the student scientific paper category, Clini-
cal AAC Conference, Pittsburgh, PA, October 2009.

Melanie Green was given the Paula Menyuk Travel Award to attend the Boston Uni-
versity Conference on Language Development, November 2009.

James Lewis, lan Mertes, and Rachel Scheperle were all awarded grants for the
2011 Resident and Graduate Student Poster Session from the National Institutes of Health
and American Auditory Society.

lan Mertes was awarded the 2010 Student Research Grant in Audiology from Ameri-
can Speech-Language-Hearing Foundation.

Stephanie Nielsen was awarded the $10,000 Dennis R. Washington Achievement
Scholarship.

Ann Perreau received an ASHA Audiology/Hearing Science Research Travel Award,
November 2009.

Lauren Zubow won a University of lowa (WISE) Women in Science and Engineer-
ing travel award to attend the Assistive Technology Industry Association conference,
Orlando, January 2010.

Health Fair at WIJSHC: The clinical faculty and graduate students offered
free screenings and information to the public about communication health
at the 2010 Hawkeye Speech & Hearing Fair. The event preceded the lowa
spring football game across the street at Kinnick Stadium.
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Department welcomes new faculty
members Delsandro, Duff and Kirk

Elizabeth (Liz) Delsandro joined the clinical faculty as an assistant professor in
the Department of Communication Sciences and Disorders at The University of
lowa in July 2010. Prior to joining the faculty, Liz worked as a speech-language
pathologist and autism consultant in the Grant Wood Area Education Agency
(AEA 10) in lowa. Liz has worked as a district-wide assistive technology trainer
for the Loudoun County Public Schools in Northern Virginia and as an augmen-
tative communication specialist in the Baltimore County Public Schools and the
Kennedy Krieger Institute in Baltimore, Maryland.

Currently, Liz is supervising graduate student clinicians in the Wendell
Johnson Speech and Hearing Clinic. Her clinical interests include implementing
and developing strategies for adults and children with autism spectrum disorders,
behavioral and emotional challenges, and cognitive impairments. Liz also has a
strong interest in instructional design, adult learning, and technology integration
which aligns well with her current responsibility in developing new coursework
centered on interventions for individuals with autism and teaching a course with
concentration on speech-language pathology in the public school setting. Since

2009, Liz has served on the educational board of the Autism Society of lowa.

In the future, Liz plans to develop programs at the Wendell Johnson Speech and Hearing Clinic to support children and
adults with autism or with cognitive impairments, with a primary focus on functional communication, social interaction, and
emotional regulation. Liz is also interested in building collaborative relationships with local school districts and other com-
munity agencies.

Melissa Duff joined the faculty in the Department of Communication Sciences
and Disorders at The University of lowa in 2009. After receiving her PhD from
the University of lllinois in 2005, Melissa was a postdoctoral fellow in the Division
of Cognitive Neuroscience of the Department of Neurology at The University of
lowa College of Medicine. She currently holds a joint appointment in the Depart-
ment of Neurology and is a member of the Neuroscience Training Program fac-
ulty and is the director of the Communication and Memory Laboratory.

Melissa has long-standing interests in the interaction of cognition and
communication dating back to when she worked at a residential rehabilitation
center for adolescents and adults with traumatic brain injury as an undergradu-
ate student. Since then she has worked clinically with individuals with cognitive-
communication disorders in hospitals, rehabilitation centers, and nursing homes.

For the past ten years, her research has focused on the effect of memory
disorders on language use and communication by studying new learning and the
interactive discourse abilities of individuals with profound memory deficits result-
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ing from focal injury or Alzheimer’s disease. Findings from this line of work have offered new insights into the interdependent
relationship of memory and language. This work also guides the development of new treatments for those with concomitant
impairments in memory and language.

Returning to her clinical interests in traumatic brain injury, Melissa has created the lowa Traumatic Brain Injury
Registry, a repository of demographic information and extensive neuropsychological and neuroanatomical data on individu-
als who have sustained a traumatic brain injury. In addition to conducting basic empirical studies on memory, language,
and learning, the group aims to study long-term recovery and outcome, and to develop and validate effective treatment ap-
proaches for those suffering from traumatic brain injury.

Melissa frequently presents her research findings on the topic of traumatic brain injury and concussion at state
association and national meetings. She teaches the graduate courses in Neurogenic Disorders of Speech and Acquired
Cognitive-Communication Disorders and the undergraduate course, Introduction to Speech and Hearing Processes and
Disorders.

Karen ller Kirk joined the Department of Communication Sciences and Disor-
ders at The University of lowa in 2009. She earned her bachelor’'s and mas-
ter's degrees in Speech and Hearing Sciences from the University of California,
Santa Barbara, a master’s degree in Speech Science and Technology from the
University of Southern California, and a doctoral degree in Hearing Science from
The University of lowa. Karen is clinically certified in Speech-Language Pathol-
ogy.

For nearly 30 years, Karen's research has examined speech and
language outcomes in children with cochlear implants. Her interest in this area
began in 1981 when she joined House Ear Institute’s pioneering pediatric co-
chlear implant program as its first speech-language pathologist. After receiving
her Ph.D., she spent 12 years as director of the DeVault Otologic Research
Laboratory at the Indiana University School of Medicine. Prior to joining the fac-
ulty at lowa, Karen was Professor of Speech, Language and Hearing Sciences
at Purdue University.

Karen’s other line of research concerns the development of spoken word
recognition tests for adults and children with hearing loss. Her spoken word rec-
ognition tests, The Lexical Neighborhood Test and the Multisyllabic Lexical Neighborhood Test have been used extensively
in FDA clinical trials of new cochlear implant systems. Most recently, she is developing new sentence recognition tests that
incorporate multiple talkers in an audiovisual presentation format. This work is translational in nature; the long-term goal is
to develop and collect normative data on these new sentence tests.

Karen’s research has been supported continually by the NIH since 1996. She also has received funding from the Amer-
ican Hearing Research Foundation, the Deafness Research Foundation, and the American Speech-Language-Hearing
Foundation.

Karen was named a Fellow of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association in 2007. She is a member of the
ASHA Board of Directors, serving as Vice President for Science and Research for 2010-2012.
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student publications, posters, and presentations




Alumni Updates

Kate DeVore (MA 1995) and Starrlett Cookman (MA
1996) authored The Voice Book: Easy Exercises and Ad-
vice for Anyone Who Speaks or Sings for a Living. The
225-page soft-cover book comes with a CD to help users
understand concepts and exercises within the book. The
Voice Book is available from Amazon’s website.

1950's

Lawrence (Larry) John Smith, Jr. (MA 1950). Re-
tired from Dupont Co. after 30+ years. Taught speech
at St. Louis University prior to working for Dupont.

Joan Livingston Prouty (BA 1954). Part-time teaching at
Sam Houston State University. “Finished PhD at Texas A
& M (in Reading—Writing-Ed Psych) — Professor at SHSU
seventeen years in Huntsville, TX. Now semi-retired in
Curriculum and Instruction in the College of Education.”

Shirley Nichols Sparks-Greif (BA 1955) published a
co-authored book,The Art and Practice of Home Visit-
ing: Early Intervention for Children with Special Needs
and Their Families, Cook, R. & Sparks S. (2008) Paul
Brookes.

Martin Young (BA 1952, MA 1958, PhD 1960) died in his home in St. Louis, Missouri, in October. Dr.
Young served as the inaugural chairperson of Illinois State University’s Department of Speech Pa-
thology and Audiology when it became an independent academic unitin 1970. Under his leadership,
the department grew to become one of the largest terminal-masters programs in the country with
over 20 full-time faculty and staff members. Upon his retirement in 1994, he was one of the longest-
serving department chairpersons in the university’s history. Martin enjoyed a long and prestigious
career as one of the country’s preeminent scholars in the field of fluency disorders.

Michael Gorga (PhD 1980), at right, was named the 2010
Distinguished Alumnus. He is shown being congratu-
lated by Department Chair Paul Abbas at a reception in
Gorga’s honor.
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keep in touch

Name

Degree / year earned

Current job

Your news

O | prefer to have my newsletters sent to me electronically. Email:

O Feel free to share my news in future newsletters and on the website



